
 
ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF RECEIPT OF NOTICE OF MEETING 

OF THE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL OF 
THE CITY OF DAVID CITY, NEBRASKA 

 
 The undersigned members of the governing body of the City of David City, Nebraska, 
hereby acknowledge receipt of advance notice of a   regular   meeting of said body and the 
agenda for such meeting to be held at   7:00   o’clock p.m. on the 10th day of June, 2015, in the 
meeting room of the City Office, 557 N 4th Street, David City, Nebraska. 
 
 This agenda is available for public inspection in the office of the City Clerk and may be  
modified up to twenty-four hours prior to the opening of the meeting. 

 Dated this     8th      day of May, 2015.
 

AGENDA AS FOLLOWS: 

1. Roll Call; 

2. Pledge of Allegiance; 

3. Inform the Public about the location of  
 the Open Meetings Act and the Citizens  
 Participation Rules; 

4. Minutes of the May 13th, 2015,  
meeting of the Mayor and City Council; 

5. Consideration of Claims;  

6. Committee and Officer Reports; 

7. Update by Matt Rief, Olsson Associates, 
concerning the Airport Water Main  
Extension;  

8. Consideration of advertising for bids for 
the construction of the Airport Water Main  
 Extension with a bid opening scheduled  
for 1:30 p.m. on July 1, 2015; 

9. Update by Matt Rief, Olsson Associates, 
concerning the 11th Street Bridge; 

10. Consideration of an invoice Victor 
Thoendel received for the installation of a  
shut-off valve on his sprinkler water line; 

11. Consideration of Resolution No. 11 – 
2015, submitting to the State of Nebraska 
Department of Roads a request to close 
Highway 15 and “L” Street for the annual  
parade to be held on July 26, 2015; 

12. Consideration of Resolution No. 12 – 2015 
adopting the Lower Platte North Natural 
Resources District Multi-Jurisdictional 
Hazard Mitigation Plan Update in its  

 entirety; 

 
 

 
 
 
         
Mayor Alan Zavodny 
 
 
 
         
Council President Gary L. Kroesing 
 
 
 
         
Council member Michael E. Rogers 
 
 
 
         
Council member Thomas J. Kobus 
 
 
 
         
Council member Kevin N. Hotovy 
 
 
 
         
Council member Gary D. Smith 
 
 
 
         
Council member John P. Vandenberg 
 
 
 
         
City Clerk Joan E. Kovar 



 
 
 

13. Consideration of the Milda Gray property located at 897 N 5th Street, which was 
declared a nuisance and given until May 29, 2015 to have the property in 
compliance or the City would abate  
the nuisance and file the costs as a lien against the property;  

14. Consideration of the Larry Parmer property located at 1055 N 7th Street, which was 
declared a nuisance and given until May 29, 2015 to have the property in 
compliance or the City would abate  
the nuisance and file the costs as a lien against the property;  

15. Consideration of the Rodger & Kathy Treat property located at 715 N 4th Street, 
which was declared a nuisance and given until May 29, 2015 to have the property 
in compliance or the City 
would abate the nuisance and file the costs as a lien against the property;  

16. Consideration of the Barbara Vogl/ Barb Palik properties located at 1070 N 8th and 
1080 N 8th Street, which were declared nuisances and given until June 10, 2015 to 
have the properties in  
compliance or the City would abate the nuisance and file the costs as a lien 

against the property;  

17. Consideration of the application of Scott Samek to sell permissible fireworks at 375 
Nebraska  

 Street (Amigos parking lot); 

18. Consideration of the request of Seth Cada to hold a firework display at the football 
field for a 
wedding reception on August 15, 2015 at 10:00 p.m.; 

19. Consideration of the appraisal of the David City Ball Complex;  

20. Consideration of purchasing uniform t-shirts for the lifeguards at the swimming 

pool; 

21. Discussion concerning the 2016-2017 budget; 

22. Adjourn. 

 
CITY COUNCIL PROCEEDINGS 

 
                                            June 10, 2015 
 
 The City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, met in open public session in the 
meeting room of the City Office, 557 N 4th Street, David City, Nebraska.  The Public had been 
advised of the meeting by publication of notice in The Banner Press on June 4th, and an affidavit 
of the publisher is on file in the office of the City Clerk.  The Mayor and members of the City 
Council acknowledged advance notice of the meeting by signing the Agenda which is a part of 
these minutes.  The advance notice to the Public, Mayor, and Council members conveyed the 
availability of the agenda, which was kept continuously current in the office of the City Clerk and 
was available for public inspection during regular office hours.  No new items were added to the 
agenda during the twenty-four hours immediately prior to the opening of the Council meeting. 
   
 Present for the meeting were:  Mayor Alan Zavodny, Council President Gary Kroesing, 
Council members Kevin Hotovy, Thomas Kobus, Gary Smith, and John Vandenberg.  Also 
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present were City Attorney Jim Egr, and Deputy City Clerk Tami Comte.  Council member Mike 
Rogers arrived at 7:03 p.m. 
   
 Also present for the meeting were:  Sheriff Marcus Siebken, Matt Rief of Olsson 
Associates, Janis Cameron, Lisa Buntgen, Roger Treat, Randy Janak, Barb Vogl, Dr. Victor 
Thoendel, Water Employee Kevin Betzen and David City Family Aquatic Center manager John 
Svec. 
 
 The meeting opened with the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny informed the public of the “Open Meetings Act” posted on the east wall 
of the meeting room and asked people to silence their cell phones. 
 
 The minutes of the May 13, 2015 meeting of the Mayor and City Council were approved 
upon a motion by Council member Vandenberg and seconded by Council member Kobus.  
Voting AYE:  Council members Vandenberg, Kroesing, Hotovy, Smith, and Kobus.  Voting NAY:  
None.  The motion carried.  Council member Rogers was absent. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny asked for consideration of claims. Council member Smith made a 
motion to authorize the payment of claims and Council member Kobus seconded the motion.  
Voting AYE:  Council members Hotovy, Kroesing, Vandenberg, Kobus, and Smith.  The motion 
carried.   Council member Rogers was absent. 
 
 Council member Mike Rogers arrived at 7:03 p.m. 
 
 David City Family Aquatic Center manager John Svec reported that they have 14 
lifeguards and of those 14, three are new guards.  He stated that they hired a Barbi Rasmussen 
as a new assistant manager. They have sold 140 memberships and are still selling them.  In an 
effort to promote professionalism from the guards, Svec is having them wear a “uniform” t-shirt 
that says “David City Family Aquatic Center Lifeguard” on them. 
 
 Sheriff Marcus Siebken reported that there may be petitioners in the area collecting 
signatures to have the death penalty issue added to the ballot in the fall. 
 
 Council member Smith made a motion to accept the committee and officers reports as 
presented.  Council member Kobus seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members 
Vandenberg, Kobus, Rogers, Hotovy, Smith, and Kroesing.  Voting NAY:  None.   The motion 
carried. 
 
 Matt Rief, representing Olsson Associates was present to give an update concerning the 
airport water main extension.  Matt Rief reported that the plans and specs are completed on the 
project.  He stated if you remember the project starts on 11th Street by the cemetery and 
connects with a 12” main and heads south along 11th Street to the county road north of the 
airport and runs back to Highway 15 and from there runs south to the airport.  So, it’s a 12” line 
along the county road and then it’s a 10” line back to the airport access road and then we have 
an alternate bid section, basically, to extend a 10” main in along the airport access road to the 
hangars, about 700’.  So, there’s about 1,100’ of 10” main and about 5,800’ of 12” main and 
then another 700’ of 10” main for extension along the airport access road.  Matt Rief said, “Right 
now we’re sitting on a cost estimate of about $550,000.  We’re ready to go to bid.  So, that’s 
what I’m coming here tonight to do.  We’re ready to go to bid on it.  We can start advertising 
tomorrow, put it up on our site and then we’ll advertise on June 18th and June 25th and have the 
bid opening on July 1st.” 
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 Mayor Zavodny asked how much of that will be the 700’ extenstion? 
 
 Matt Rief stated that the 700’ extension will be approximate 10% of the project.  Matt 
Rief said, “That can be easily taken out the way the bid is set up but it should fulfill the 
requirements of Jared Storm and what he was asking for as far as fire flows.  I know Craig came 
to three or four meetings and talked about it and this it was decided on this option to extend the 
water main instead of doing the booster pump.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Do you forsee any issues as we go forward?” 
 
 Matt Rief said, “I think that Craig has talked to Obrist to try to get them to bid.  I know 
that contractor’s are busy right now so hopefully, we get another bid.  Right now it’s been 
difficult to try to get two bidders on a project.” 
 
 Water/Sewer employee Kevin Betzen stated that they are hoping to get a lower bid from 
Obrist because they are already here in town. 
 
 Matt Reif stated that they call bidders and encourage them to bid on the project.  There’s 
a lot of development work out there right now.  This isn’t the best time to bid a project.  We have 
an end of November completion so if they don’t have their books full for the year then it’s a nice 
project to fill out the books. 
 
 Council member Hotovy made a motion to advertise for bids for the construction of the 
airport water main extension with a bid opening scheduled for 1:30 p.m. on July 1, 2015.  
Council member Smith seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members Kobus, Hotovy, 
Smith, Kroesing, Vandenberg and Rogers.  Voting NAY:  None.  The motion carried. 
 
 Matt Rief, representing Olsson Associates, also gave an update concerning the 11th 
Street bridge.  They have the plans completed on the box culvert.  It’s an 8’ x 6’ culvert, so it’s 8’ 
wide and 6’ high, twin structure.  So, there will be two boxes tied together.  It does have 
additional capacity.  We talked about that before – about 30%.  We did check the elevations of 
those walk-out basements.  I thought it might be close, so we double-checked.  The run is going 
to be about three foot lower. 
 
 Matt Rief stated that Council member Smith brought up the kink in the road and they are 
not totally going to be able to get away from that.  I think that we can make it a lot better.  Matt 
Rief said, “If you look at the north end, where the houses are, the road is in the center of the 
section line.  You go to the south toward Hildy Addition, that road is in the center of the right-of-
way, the center of the box culvert is about ten feet off of the right-of-way.  If you come down 
through there you can see that road starting to jog to the east already so you are about eight 
feet off at the end of the asphalt edge.  So, when we looked at it if we wanted to redo the road to 
completely take the kink out of it and follow the center of the right-of-way, you would have had 
to rip up pavement, regrade things and you would have been disturbing the golf course.  There’s 
a lot of issues there.  There’s also something called prescriptive rights.  The road has been 
there for a long time.  That’s where the right-of-way has been established.  I’m not going to 
completely take it out, but from where the asphalt ends, we are going to do all of our widening 
for the box culvert to the west.  I think it played out pretty good.  We didn’t have to have a lot of 
reconstruction, we’re not affecting the golf course, we’re not affecting the pavement and it’s 
going to take some of that out of there because right now you’ve got a very narrow structure 
that’s only about 18 feet wide.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “That was going to be my question.  What is that going to be able 
to do for us on that issue?” 
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 Matt Rief said, “We’re going to widen out that structure.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “So, capacity should be fairly unlimited, right?” 
 
 Matt Rief said, “Yes, we’re not going to have a guard rail up either.  We are building 
shoulders and we’re extending it out.  We looked at that criteria too.” 
 
 Council member Kroesing said, “You don’t have to have a guard rail?” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Council member Kroesing raises a good question.  You don’t have 
to have a guard rail up?” 
 
 Matt Rief said, “We looked at national criteria.  Which is more of an accepted national 
standard and we’re okay.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “So, if someone drives right off of it, that’s just how it is.” 
 
 Matt Rief said, “We have the acceptable shoulders on there.  We’re basically matching 
the shoulder on the east side of the road.  We’re going to extend the shoulder on the west side 
of the road about ten feet.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “So, you’re going to be wider than the actual road no matter what.” 
 
 Matt Rief said, “Oh yeah.  You’re going to widen it out.  You’re about 24’ to the edge on 
the east side and about 26’ on the other.  So, about 50’ across.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “And what about weight capacity?” 
 
 Matt Rief said, “It’s designed for semi loads – Nebraska Dept. of Roads standards. So, 
the section is 24’ – two 12’ lengths, 24’ of gravel and a 6 foot shoulder.  We have an extension 
off of that for the box culvert.  We met those standards.  I was worried about the guard rail too.  I 
double checked it because if there was an accident they’d be coming back on me too.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “You talked to Sod and Jim on this and they’re clear on the whole 
thing?  Any concerns from them?” 
 
 Matt Rief said, “I went through it with Sod today and I missed Jim today.  But, we talked 
a lot the last time.  The structures on A Street will be twin C & P culverts, so two corrugated 
metal pipes. They will each be five feet in diameter.  We’re going to match the same capacity 
that there is today.  We’re going to add some additional capacity on the 11th Street one for the 
box structure.  Right now that opening is 12’ across and we’ll open it up to 16’ across.  The cost 
estimate - we are between 90,000 - 100,000, which is what we had estimated.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny asked if the County was helping on this project. 
 
 Matt Rief said, “This is a City project.  There is no County participation in the 11th Street 
box culvert.  Do you want me to go out for bids with it?” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “We can’t do that without an agenda item.” 
 
 Matt Rief said, “That’s fine.  It was more for discussion than anything else.  I have to put 
together the final package anyway.” 
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 Mayor Zavodny said, “That will have to be on the July agenda.” 
  
 It was decided to have advertising for bids on the City Council agenda in July. 
 
 Dr. Victor Thoendel was present to discuss an invoice that he was presenting for 
payment for the installation of a shut-off valve on his sprinkler line.  The issue was discussed at 
the May 27, 2015 Committee of the Whole meeting where Interim City Administrator Joan Kovar 
stated that in the past the City had been responsible to the meter.   
 
 Council member Hotovy made a motion to pay the invoice to Arps Gravel & Concrete, 
Inc. for $207.48.  Council member Rogers seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council 
members Rogers, Hotovy, Smith, Kobus, Kroesing and Vandenberg.  Voting NAY:  None.  The 
motion carried. 
 
 Council member Hotovy introduced Resolution No. 11 – 2015 and moved for its passage 
and adoption.  Council member Vandenberg seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:   Council 
members Kobus, Hotovy, Kroesing, Vandenberg, Rogers, and Smith.  Voting NAY:  None.  The 
motion carried and Resolution No. 11 - 2015 was passed and adopted as follows: 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 11 - 2015 
 

 WHEREAS, the Butler County Fair’s Annual parade is scheduled for July 26, 2015, and 
 
 WHEREAS, the Butler County Parade Committee has requested that Highway 15 at the 
intersection of “L” Street and Highway 15 be closed from 3:30 p.m. to 7:00 p.m. so the parade 
can cross Highway 15, and 
 
 WHEREAS, the Mayor and Council acknowledge Revised Statutes Chapter 39-1359, 
Rights-of way; inviolate for state and Department of Roads purposes; temporary use for special 
events; conditions; notice; Political Subdivisions Tort Claims Act; applicable, which states: 

(1) The rights-of way acquired by the department shall be held inviolate for state 
highway and departmental purposes and no physical or functional 
encroachments, structures, or uses shall be permitted within such right-of-way 
limits, except by written consent of the department or as otherwise provided in 
subsections (2) and (3) of this section. 

(2) A temporary use of the state highway system, other than a freeway, by a city 
including full and partial lane closures, shall be allowed for special events, as 
designated by a city, under the following conditions: 

(a) The roadway is located within the official corporate limits or zoning jurisdiction 
of the city; 

(b) A city making use of the state highway system for a special event shall have 
the legal duty to protect the highway property from any damage that may occur 
arising out of the special event and the state shall not have any such duty 
during the time the city is in control of the property as specified in the notice 
provided pursuant to subsection (3) of this section, and  

(c) Any existing statutory or common law duty of the state to protect the public 
from damage, injury, or death shall become the duty of the city making use of 
the state highway system for the special event, and the state shall not have 
such statutory or common law duty during the time the city is in control of the 
property as specified in the notice provided pursuant to subsection (3) of this 
section, and 
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(d) The city using the state highway system for a special event shall formally, by 
official governing body action, acknowledge that it accepts the duties set out in 
this subsection and, if a claim is made against the state, shall indemnify, 
defend, and hold harmless the state from all claims, demands, actions, 
damages, and liability, including reasonable attorney’s fees, that may arise as a 
result of the special event. 

(3) If a city has met the requirements of subsection (2) of this section for holding a 
special event and has provided thirty days’ advance written notice of the 
special event to the department, the city may proceed with its temporary use of 
the state highway system.  The notice shall specify the date and time the city 
will assume control of the state highway property and relinquish control of such 
state highway property to the state. 

(4) The Political Subdivisions Tort Claims Act shall apply to any claim arising 
during the time specified in a notice provided by a political subdivision pursuant 
to subsection (3) of this section. 

 
 WHEREAS, the City of David City wishes to support this annual event, and  

 
 
 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL OF 
THE CITY OF DAVID CITY, NEBRASKA, that the City Clerk is hereby authorized to forward this 
resolution to the State of Nebraska Department of Roads for the closing of Highway 15 and “L” 
Street from 3:30 p.m. to 7:00 p.m. for the parade to be held on July 26, 2015 in David City, 
Nebraska. 
 
 Passed and adopted this      10th      day of    June     , 2015. 
 
 
 
 
             
      Mayor Alan Zavodny 
 
 
      
Deputy City Clerk Tami L. Comte 
 
 Council member Hotovy introduced Resolution No. 12 – 2015 and moved for its passage 
and adoption.  Council member Kroesing seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:   Council members 
Kobus, Hotovy, Kroesing, Vandenberg, Rogers, and Smith.  Voting NAY:  None.  The motion 
carried and Resolution No. 12 - 2015 was passed and adopted as follows: 
 

RESOLUTION #12 - 2005 
 

 
WHEREAS, the Federal Disaster Mitigation Act of 2000 was signed in to law on October 

30, 2000, placing new emphasis on state and local mitigation planning for natural hazards and 
requiring communities to adopt a hazard mitigation action plan to be eligible for pre-disaster and 
post-disaster federal funding for mitigation purposes; and 
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WHEREAS, a Multi-jurisdictional Hazard Mitigation Plan was prepared by Lower Platte 
North Natural Resources District, with assistance from JEO Consulting Group, Inc. of Lincoln, NE. 
which includes the jurisdiction of David City, Nebraska. 
 

WHEREAS, the purpose of the mitigation plan was to lessen the effects of disasters by 
increasing the disaster resistance of the Natural Resources District and participating jurisdictions 
located within the planning boundary by identifying the hazards that affect the City of David City 
and prioritize mitigation strategies to reduce potential loss of life and property damage from those 
hazards, and 
 

WHEREAS, FEMA regulations require documentation that the plan has been formally 
adopted by the governing body of David City, Nebraska, in the form of a resolution and further 
requesting approval of the plan at the Federal Level; and 
 

NOW, THEREFORE, the governing body of the City of David City, Nebraska, does 
herewith adopt the Lower Platte North Natural Resources District Multi-Jurisdictional Hazard 
Mitigation Plan Update in its entirety; and 
 
 PASSED AND APPROVED this 10th day of June, 2015. 
 
    
 
             
         ____________________ 
       Mayor Alan Zavodny 
 
ATTEST: 
 
______________________________  _____________________________ 
Deputy City Clerk Tami Comte   Emergency Manager 
 
 Deputy City Clerk Comte presented a Power Point slide show with pictures of the 
properties that were on the nuisance list.  The Milda Gray property located at 897 N. 5th Street 
was discussed and it was determined that it was now in compliance. 
 
 The Larry Parmer property located at 1055 N. 7th Street was discussed.  The Council 
asked for pictures of the rear yard. 
 
 Council member Kroesing made a motion to table consideration of the Larry Parmer 
property located at 1055 N. 7th Street, which was declared a nuisance and given until May 29, 
2015 to have the property in compliance or the City would abate the nuisance and file the costs 
as a lien against the property to the July City Council meeting.  Council member Vandenberg 
seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members Kroesing, Vandenberg, Hotovy, Rogers, 
Kobus and Smith.  Voting NAY:  None.  The motion carried. 
 
 The Roger and Kathy Treat property located at 715 N. 4th Street was discussed.  Council 
member Mike Rogers asked if he could eliminate some of the volunteer maple trees.   
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that he had stopped at the Treat house several times and was 
unable to find Roger Treat at the house.  Mayor Zavodny stated that he will meet with Roger 
Treat before the July Council meeting. 
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 Council member Hotovy made a motion to table consideration of the Roger and Kathy 
Treat property located at 715 N. 4th Street, which was declared a nuisance and given until May 
29, 2015 to have the property in compliance or the City would abate the nuisance and file the 
costs as a lien against the property to the July City Council meeting.  Council member Smith 
seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members Kroesing, Vandenberg, Hotovy, Rogers, 
Kobus and Smith.  Voting NAY:  None.  The motion carried. 
 
 The Barbara Vogl/Barb Palik properties were discussed.  Randy Janak stated that he felt 
that he did everything that was asked of him.   
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that he agreed but that they were going to continue to monitor the 
properties. 
 
 Council member Rogers made a motion to accept the Barbara Vogl/Barb Palik 
properties as in compliance at this time.  Council member Smith seconded the motion.  Voting 
AYE:  Council members Rogers, Smith, Vandenberg, Kroesing, Hotovy and Kobus.  Voting 
NAY:  None.  The motion carried. 
 
 Council member Smith made a motion to approve the request by Scott Samek for a 
fireworks permit to sell permissible fireworks at 375 Nebraska Street (Amigo’s parking lot).  
Council member Kobus seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members Kobus, Kroesing, 
Vandenberg, Rogers, Hotovy and Smith.  Voting NAY:  None.  The motion carried. 
 
 Seth Cada requested permission to hold a firework display at the football field for a 
wedding reception on August 15, 2015 at 10:00 p.m.   
 
 Park/Auditorium Supervisor Bill Buntgen stated that the problem with these requests is 
the cleanup.  There is always debris everywhere. 
 
 Council member Hotovy stated that he was concerned about their insurance and they 
would like them to explain their layout for the fireworks. 
 
 Deputy Clerk Comte stated that she had explained to Seth Cada that they would want to 
see a Certificate of Insurance but that he had not provided one.   
 
 Council member Hotovy made a motion to table the request of Seth Cada to hold a 
firework display at the football field for a wedding reception on August 15, 2015 at 10:00 p.m. to 
the July City Council meeting.  Council member Smith seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  
Council members Hotovy, Smith, Rogers, Kroesing, Kobus and Vandenberg.  Voting NAY:  
None.  The motion carried. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was the consideration of the 
appraisal of the David City Ball complex.  Mayor Zavodny stated that the appraisal came in 
significantly lower than the dollar amount that they needed.  Mayor Zavodny said, “From my 
standpoint what I think we need to do is just continue to participate the way that we have been 
with them.  Actually, I’ve had a lot of people share opinions on this.  We want to keep the ball 
program.  It is a great asset to the community.  I’m just not convinced that the City owning it is 
the way to go at this point, given all of our other budgetary considerations.  They recognize that 
they need to do some fundraising too.  They haven’t been as aggressive about that as they’ve 
needed to be.” 
 
 Council member Smith asked what would happen if they just decided to throw in the 
towel and walk away.   



City Council Proceedings 
June 10, 2015 
Page #10 
 
 
 
 Council member Kroesing said, “Do you want the responsibility of owning this complex?” 
 
 Council member Smith said, “It wouldn’t bother me a bit as long as they were operating 
it.” 
 
 Council member Kroesing said, “Where are you going to get the money to buy this 
thing?  That’s my question.  I want to know how we’re going to pay for everything that we have 
on our table for just what we’ve talked about this year, with that water line going to the airport 
and all of the engineering for the downtown redevelopment.  I haven’t figured out where just two 
bills are coming from, let alone anything else.” 
 
 Council member Smith said, “Well, if we keep giving it like we have been giving it, you’re 
going to give it to them anyway.” 
 
 Council member Kroesing said, “I don’t buy that either.” 
 
 Council member Rogers said, “I think that we need them to come in and discuss this 
with us.  We need to know what their plans are for the future.” 
 
 Council member Kobus said, “How many people are involved in this?” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “There are hundreds of kids in the ball program.” 
 
 Council member Rogers said, “And we need it for the kids.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “It brings a lot of people to town for games and tournaments.  I 
know we sometimes have parking problems and those kinds of things.  I think there’s a solution 
here but I don’t think that’s 100% the City buys the thing unless you long-term debt it which I’m 
really unhappy with.  I’m unhappy where we are now with long-term debt.  I think for this year 
we need to participate at a level we’re comfortable with like we have the past few years.  They 
need to do some fundraising and see where we are at.” 
 
 Council member Kroesing said, “They told you last fall that their John Deere mower is 
going to hell in a hand basket and that will be the first thing that they will come to us about.  It’s 
a 6,000 to 8,000 mower.” 
 
 Mayor Zavondy said, “The thing is with the park and recreation money we can fund the 
mower.  Where they’re going to have trouble is that we can’t pay any people.  We can’t pay their 
umpires and groundskeepers.  We can’t participate in any of that.  I’m at the position right now 
that we keep doing what we have been doing and call it good for now.  I think they should be 
able to get through this year again just doing what we did.  Maybe they won’t be comfortable 
with that.  I don’t know.  I know a few of those guys have mentioned that they are ready to hang 
it up.  I hope it doesn’t come to that.  We need a plan and we don’t have it right now.” 
 
 Council member Rogers said, “Well, the $12,500 that we give them for the maintenance 
of their field – I was told that they won’t need that next year.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “There might be one more year of that conditioner.” 
 
 Council member Rogers said, “I think they have enough left.” 
 



City Council Proceedings 
June 10, 2015 
Page #11 
 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I hadn’t heard that.  The rain took a toll on that also.  Ok.  Do you 
want to invite them to our July meeting and see where we’re at.” 
 
 Council member Rogers said, “They have to give us some kind of plan.” 
 
 City Attorney Egr said, “The biggest problem with the appraisal is that they couldn’t show 
them as making money.  You can’t value it as a going business because it doesn’t make 
money.” 
 
 Council member Kroesing said, “There used to be banners all the way around the fence.  
Those were all sponsors.  What happened to all of those?” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Let’s invite them to the July Council meeting with their business 
plan.”  
 
 Council member Kroesing made a motion to purchase uniform t-shirts for the lifeguards 
at the swimming pool at a cost not to exceed $200.  Council member Rogers seconded the 
motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members Kroesing, Rogers, Hotovy, Kobus, Vandenberg and 
Smith.  Voting NAY:  None.  The motion carried. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny asked the Council to begin thinking about the 2016-2017 budget and 
what they would consider as their priorities.  Mayor Zavodny stated that he would like to “knock 
down” the long term debt. 
 
 There being no further business to come before the Council, Council member Kroesing 
made a motion to adjourn.  Council member Rogers seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  
Council members Rogers, Hotovy, Kobus, Smith, Vandenberg, and Kroesing.  Voting NAY:  
None.   The motion carried and Mayor Zavodny declared the meeting adjourned at 8:02 p.m. 
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 CERTIFICATION OF MINUTES 
 June 10, 2015 
 
 I, Tami L. Comte, duly qualified and acting Deputy City Clerk for the City of David City, 
Nebraska, do hereby certify with regard to all proceedings of June 10, 2015; that all of the 
subjects included in the foregoing proceedings were contained in the agenda for the meeting, 
kept continually current and available for public inspection at the office of the City Clerk; that 
such subjects were contained in said agenda for at least twenty-four hours prior to said meeting; 
that the minutes of the meeting of the City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, were in 
written form and available for public inspection within ten working days and prior to the next 
convened meeting of said body; that all news media requesting notification concerning meetings 
of said body were provided with advance notification of the time and place of said meeting and 
the subjects to be discussed at said meeting. 
 
 
 
            
        Tami L. Comte, Deputy City Clerk 


